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§ 1261.306 Evidence and information 
required. 

(a) The circumstances alleged to 
have given rise to the claim, and the 
amount claimed, should, so far as pos-
sible, be substantiated by competent 
evidence. Supporting statements, esti-
mates, and the like should, if possible, 
be obtained from disinterested parties. 
For specific guidance as to Federal 
Tort Claims Act claims, see Depart-
ment of Justice regulations on ‘‘Ad-
ministrative Claims under Federal 
Tort Claims Act’’ at 28 CFR part 14. 

(b) In addition to the evidence and in-
formation required under paragraph 
(a), any claimant shall be required to 
submit information as to the amount 
of money or other property received as 
damages or compensation, or which the 
claimant may be entitled to receive, by 
reason of the claimed injury, loss, or 
death from persons other than NASA 
or NASA employees. (Such persons in-
clude, but are not limited to, insurers, 
employers, and persons whose conduct 
was a cause of the accident or inci-
dent.) 

(c) Any document in other than the 
English language should be accom-
panied by an English translation. 

§ 1261.307 Time limitations. 
(a) A claim may not be acted upon 

pursuant to the Federal Tort Claims 
Act unless it is presented to NASA 
within 2 years after it accrued. 

(b) A claim may not be acted upon 
pursuant to 42 U.S.C. 2473(c)(13)(A) or 
(B) unless it is presented to NASA 
within 2 years after the occurrence of 
the accident or incident out of which 
the claim arose. 

(c) A claim shall be deemed to have 
been presented to NASA when NASA 
receives from a claimant or duly au-
thorized agent or legal representative 
an executed Standard Form 95 or other 
written notification of an incident or 
accident, accompanied by a claim in a 
sum certain. 

§ 1261.308 NASA officials authorized to 
act upon claims. 

(a) Claims in the amount of $10,000 or 
more will be acted upon as directed by 
the General Counsel; 

(b) Claims less than $10,000 will be 
acted upon by the Chief Counsel of the 

NASA Field Installation where the em-
ployee was assigned at the time of the 
loss or damage or the Assistant Gen-
eral Counsel for Litigation for NASA 
Headquarters claims. 

(c) Claims of $10,000 or more, pursu-
ant either to the Federal Tort Claims 
Act, or 42 U.S.C. 2473(c)(13), shall be 
acted upon only with the prior ap-
proval of the General Counsel. Such 
claims shall be forwarded to the Gen-
eral Counsel for approval, if the Chief 
Counsel or the Assistant General Coun-
sel for Litigation is of the opinion that 
the claim may be meritorious and oth-
erwise suitable for settlement under 
any authority. A claim so forwarded 
should be accompanied by a report of 
the facts of the claim, based upon such 
investigation as may be appropriate, 
and a recommendation as to the action 
to be taken. 

(d) Claims acted upon by NASA offi-
cials pursuant to this section shall be 
acted upon pursuant to the Federal 
Tort Claims Act, or 42 U.S.C. 
2473(c)(13)(A) or (B), as the NASA offi-
cial deems appropriate. 

§ 1261.309 Action under the Federal 
Tort Claims Act. 

Where a claim is to be acted upon 
pursuant to the Federal Tort Claims 
Act, action shall be taken in accord-
ance with 28 U.S.C. 2672, other provi-
sions of the Federal Tort Claims Act as 
may be applicable (e.g., 28 U.S.C. 2680), 
and regulations prescribed by the At-
torney General which appear at 28 CFR 
part 14. 

§ 1261.310 Investigation of claims. 

The officials designated in § 1261.308 
shall conduct such investigation of a 
claim as deemed appropriate. The offi-
cials may request any NASA office or 
other Federal agency to assist in the 
investigation. 

§ 1261.311 Claims requiring Depart-
ment of Justice approval or con-
sultation. 

(a) When in the opinion of the NASA 
official designated in § 1261.308, Depart-
ment of Justice approval or consulta-
tion may be required, pursuant to 28 
CFR part 14, in connection with a 
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claim being acted upon under the Fed-
eral Tort Claims Act, the following pa-
pers shall be forwarded to the General 
Counsel: 

(1) A short and concise statement of 
the facts of the claim. 

(2) Copies of all relevant portions of 
the claim file. 

(3) A statement of the recommenda-
tions or views of the forwarding offi-
cial. 

(b) A claim forwarded to the General 
Counsel in accordance with paragraph 
(a) of this section, or upon which the 
General Counsel is acting pursuant to 
§ 1261.308(c), shall be referred to the De-
partment of Justice when, in the opin-
ion of the General Counsel, Depart-
ment of Justice approval or consulta-
tion is required or may be appropriate. 

§ 1261.312 Action on approved claims. 

(a) Upon settlement of a claim, the 
official designated in § 1261.308 will pre-
pare and have executed by the claim-
ant a Voucher for Payment of Tort 
Claims (NASA Form 616) if the claim 
has been acted upon pursuant to 42 
U.S.C. 2473(c)(13), or a Voucher for Pay-
ment under Federal Tort Claims Act 
(Standard Form 1145) if the claim has 
been acted upon pursuant to the Fed-
eral Tort Claims Act. The form will 
then be referred to the cognizant NASA 
installation fiscal or financial manage-
ment office for appropriate action. 

(b) When a claimant is represented by 
an attorney, both the claimant and at-
torney will be designated as ‘‘payees’’ 
on the voucher, and the check will be 
delivered to the attorney whose ad-
dress shall appear on the voucher. 

(c) Acceptance by the claimant, 
agent, or legal representative, of any 
award, compromise, or settlement 
made pursuant to this subpart shall be 
final and conclusive on the claimant, 
agent or legal representative and any 
other person on whose behalf or for 
whose benefit the claim has been pre-
sented, and shall constitute a complete 
release of any claim against the United 
States and against any employee of the 
Government whose act or omission 
gave rise to the claim, by reason of the 
same subject matter. 

§ 1261.313 Required notification in the 
event of denial. 

Final denial of a claim shall be in 
writing and shall be sent to the claim-
ant, the attorney, or legal representa-
tive by certified or registered mail. 
The notification of final denial may in-
clude a statement of the reasons for 
the denial and shall include a state-
ment that if the claimant is dissatis-
fied with NASA’s action, the claimant 
may file suit in an appropriate U.S. 
District Court not later than 6 months 
after the date of mailing the notifica-
tion. 

§ 1261.314 [Reserved] 

§ 1261.315 Procedures for the handling 
of lawsuits against NASA employees 
arising within the scope of their of-
fice or employment. 

The following procedures shall be fol-
lowed in the event that a civil action 
or proceeding is brought, in any court, 
against any employee of NASA (or 
against the estate) for injury or loss of 
property or personal injury or death, 
resulting from the NASA employee’s 
activities while acting within the scope 
of office or employment: 

(a) After being served with process or 
pleadings in such an action or pro-
ceeding, the employee (or the execu-
tor(rix) or administrator(rix) of the es-
tate) shall immediately deliver all such 
process and pleadings or an attested 
true copy thereof, together with a fully 
detailed report of the circumstances of 
the accident giving rise to the court 
action or proceeding, to the following 
officials: 

(1) The Assistant General Counsel for 
Litigation insofar as actions or pro-
ceedings against employees of NASA 
Headquarters are concerned; or 

(2) The Chief Counsel of the NASA In-
stallation at which the employee is 
employed, insofar as actions against 
other than NASA Headquarters em-
ployees are concerned. 

(b) Upon receipt of such process and 
pleadings, the Assistant General Coun-
sel for Litigation or the Chief Counsel 
of the NASA Installation receiving the 
same shall furnish to the U.S. Attorney 
for the district embracing the place 
where the action or proceeding is 
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